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Chair Fulgham called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, March 8, 2005, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum). 

Members Present: Bruce, Butler, Cheyne, Dunk, Eichstedt, Farley, Fulgham, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, MacConnie, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Moyer, Mullery, Nordstrom, O’Rourke-Andrews, Paynton, Platin, Richmond, Roberts, Sanford, Schwab, Shellhase, Varkey, Vellanoweth, Vrem, Wieand, Yarnall, 
Members Absent:  Borgeld, Coffey, Schwetman, Williams-Gray, Zeck.
Proxies:  Kinziger for Dixon, Kornreich for Green, Roberts for Thobaben.
Guests:  Bob Snyder, Val Phillips.
1.
Adoption of the Agenda

M/S/P (Paynton/MacConnie) to adopt the agenda as published, with 1 Abstention.
2.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of February 8, 2005
M/S/P (Larson/Paynton) to approve the minutes of the February 8, 2005 meeting as 

written, with 3 Abstentions.

3. 
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Proxies for the meeting were announced.  
The CSU Board of Trustees has completed its review of President Richmond.  A letter was sent to the campus regarding the review.
A report titled “Humboldt State University’s Impact on Humboldt County” is available on the web at:  http://www.humboldt.edu/~impact/ .  An impact report on the CSU and agriculture is also available.  HSU is listed as one of the five schools representing agriculture in the CSU.
A CSU report on “Integrated Technology Strategy:  Measures for Success” will be made available in the Senate office. 

A process for re-routing of CSU eligible applicants is being developed for impacted campuses.
The Sample Ballot for the General Faculty Spring election has been distributed.  

University Management Letter 05:01 on “Policies and Procedures for Naming Facilities” has been issued from the President’s Office.

Clarification of the status of the Agricultural Research Initiative (ARI) was requested.  Initially ARI, a collaborative project, was funded by the State of California.  The funding went to the initial four campuses involved.  In order to expand ARI, work is being done to lobby with the federal congress to appropriate additional funds through the U.S. Dept. of Agriculture.  This would increase the funding for ARI and allow HSU and Monterrey Bay to become full members of the consortium.  Prospects for increased funding in the coming year do not look good.  The ARI will most likely put more money towards lobbying on behalf of the CSU.  It is the CSU’s top priority for the federal congress.  Senator Feinstein is interested, and there may be some results in two or three years, depending upon what happens with the federal budget.  If successful, the University will have access to several hundred thousand dollars to support agricultural research, broadly defined.

4.  
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio 
Members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Cheyne):  The RTP Forum on February 25 was well attended.  Excellent input was received and the Committee is continuing to collect input from individuals.  Materials from the Forum are available on the Academic Senate web site at:  http://www.humboldt.edu/~acadsen/ .  Further comments, concerns, ideas etc. may be emailed to Chair Cheyne by March 25.  There will be a meeting on March 29 of the Faculty Affairs Committee, the UFPC, and administrative personnel to discuss the outcome of the forum, input that has been received, and future directions.

The Committee continues to review the mentoring document and the input received on the first draft.  Another draft will be coming to the Senate as a discussion item or action item this semester.
Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The joint UCC/Senate committee is reviewing recommendations on distance learning policies and hopes to have a policy for the Senate to review later this semester.  The joint assessment subcommittee has compiled a matrix of assessment methods being used on campus.   The matrix has been sent to department chairs to confirm and evaluate methods being used.  The information will be forwarded to the WASC steering committee.
General Faculty Association (President Wieand):  The General Faculty election will be on March 23-24.  The provision for proxy voting, as provided in the revised constitution, is noted on the Sample Ballot.
California Faculty Association (HSU Chapter President Meiggs):  It is shaping up to be a very interesting semester.  In the presentations made by the Chancellor’s Office to the legislature, the CSU did not ask for more money, indicating that the Compact was adequate.  The insinuation is that CFA will be asking for more money on behalf of the system, instead of CSU as a system asking for more money.  The current issue of the CFA magazine was passed around the table and it was noted that there is an article about the Governor’s attack on PERS.  The petitions that CFA is using when it goes to the legislature are still available, and senators were encouraged to take a copy for colleagues to sign.  
CSU Statewide Senate (Senator Thobaben):  An article concerning Senate Bill 5 was distributed via email to all senators.  It is also on today’s Senate agenda. Copies of Senate Bill 724 (California State University: doctoral degrees) were distributed.  Changes in the Bills can be tracked online at:  http://www.senate.ca.gov/ (under Legislation).  The statewide in the past supported the general principle of applied doctorates.  The Bill is more generic.  The UC expressed opposition to the idea prior to the Bill coming out.  It looks like it will be an uphill struggle.  Senators should be familiar with it and aware of what is occurring as there are grave implications for the system.
At this week’s statewide meeting, a minimum of two names will be selected to forward for the Faculty Trustees position.  It was noted that the Governor rejected the community college nominees.

University Curriculum Committee (Chair Eichstedt):  The GE Steering Committee met and shared information that had been gathered from departments and colleges.  There will be another meeting on March 25 to look at what the group has generated so far.
Staff Council (Senator Bruce):  The Council is still working on the service pin idea.  A brown bag lunch on CMS was held and because of the high interest, there may be more of the same in the future.  Staff Council minutes are posted on the web.

Associated Students (Senator Platin):  The A.S. passed a Resolution in Support of Affordable Textbooks which encourages publishers to unbundle materials and to disclose to faculty the actual changes in new editions.  The A.S. also passed the Resolution in Support of the “Northern California Coastal Wild Heritage Wilderness Act Bill (H.R. 233/S.128).

CSSA (Senator Platin):  The upcoming meeting at Cal State San Marcos will be devoted primarily to reading of student trustee applications.  The CSSA liaison to the Statewide Senate has resigned.  CSSA now has a sponsor for AB700, which would remove the Cal Grant ageism.  The entitlement pool requires that individuals apply within 18 months from high school graduation.  All other applicants fall into an extremely competitive pool for which there are more applicants than funding available.  The demographic of CSU is not the traditional 18-22 year old demographic.  CSSA is on record as opposing SB5.  The schools in Morrow’s districts are being equipped with letters to the editor and are educating students about the Bill.   A resolution to end tobacco sponsorship on CSU campuses is being considered.  A statewide budget summit was held last weekend, bringing together several different large coalitions.  At the system budget advisory meeting the focus was on the legislative analyst’s report.  The four main components of the report included:  the LAO did not advocate that the CSU receive more money; the legislature was advised to disregard the Compact for budgeting purposes; the LAO is advising to reduce the marginal cost formula of the CSU; and recommending that an excess units penalty be imposed.  In the testimony to the Senate and Education Committees, the Chancellor’s message was very different that others who were testifying.  The Chancellor gave the impression that the CSU was doing fine.  CSSA testimony focused on specific programs that the system and trustees have prioritized and requested funding for them.
Academic Affairs (Vice President Vrem):  HSU is in the middle of recruiting season; there are several candidates on campus this week.  About 26 faculty retired last year and about 20 replacements are being hired this year.  The quality of the candidates is impressive.  Several offers have been made and accepted.
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  Nominations for Outstanding Student Award are due this Friday.  It’s an opportunity to nominate students for outstanding academics, service, and a number of other categories.  The award ceremony will be held on April 16.  The Man and Woman of the Year are announced during commencement.  
University Advancement (Vice President Nordstrom):  Since this is legislative season, there is another bill going forward on behalf of the Alumni Associations of the UC and CSU, to allow associations to continue to have affinity programs in the future.  The legislation also protects the privacy of individuals involved in the programs.  The new Director of Alumni Relations is Dean Hart.  
President’s Office (President Richmond):  Everyone was encouraged to read the economic impact report mentioned earlier in the meeting.  Copies are available from the President’s office and it can be accessed on the President’s web page.  A PowerPoint version is available, and those who have opportunities to speak with local service clubs, etc. were encouraged to share the report in those community venues.

The University has a relatively new attorney, who is a member of the legal staff at the Chancellor’s Office.  He has visited the campus recently.
About a year ago the students had a referendum on an energy independence fund for HSU and voted to tax themselves $10 a semester in support of an energy independence fund.  The fund would be used to work with faculty and staff to help reduce the amount of energy the university uses.  The Chancellor’s Office has been reluctant to approve any new mandatory fees.  President Richmond supports the effort, but has not made a formal request to the Chancellor, because it is fairly certain the request would be turned down.  Students have been urging the President to move forward however possible, and he will work the students and the foundation to see if there can be a voluntary energy independence fee established for students and others.

The President spent a week at the California Specialized Training Institute, learning about earthquake emergencies.  He has asked the Chancellor’s Office to organize an emergency practice day for the HSU campus.  The President also encouraged everyone to take the possibility of future earthquakes seriously, and undertake emergency preparedness steps at home as well as on campus.

The Redwood Coast Rural Action is involved in an effort to increase access to the internet in our region, which includes Humboldt, Trinity, Del Norte, and Mendocino Counties.  A local plan is being developed to put pressure on commercial providers to strengthen local service and to provide a competitive environment.

5.
Resolution on HSU Support for Academic Freedom for Students (#10-04/05-EX)
M/S (Cheyne/MacConnie) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on HSU Support for Academic Freedom for Students

#10-04/05-EX – March 8, 2005

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University reaffirms the principles of academic freedom, as they apply to students, that are articulated in the HSU Faculty Handbook, Appendix P “Academic Tenure and Freedom” and Appendix U “Statement of Professional Responsibility”; and be it further    

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University reaffirms the principles of academic freedom, as they apply to students, that are articulated in the American Association of University Professors’ Policy Documents & Reports, 9th ed. (2001); and be it further

RESOLVED:  That there exists a Student Grievance Process administered through the Office of Student Affairs, for students who believe their rights to academic freedom have been violated; and be it further

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University has reviewed its policies on academic freedom and find that they provide support for student learning in “a class and university environment that fosters civil discourse, respect, open inquiry and freedom of expression”; and be it further

RESOLVED:
That while the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University supports academic freedom for students, it is opposed to Senate Bill No. 5 (“Student Bill of Rights”), based on the fact that policies and procedures are already in place at Humboldt State University and the California State University System; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University send this resolution to the CSU Statewide Senate, all CSU Campus Senate Chairs, the CSU Board of Trustees, the Chancellor’s Office, the HSU Associated Students, and area legislators, Assemblywoman Patty Berg and State Senator Wesley Chesbro.

RATIONALE:   The Academic Senate of Humboldt State University appreciates this opportunity to remind all constituents that it endorses the importance of academic freedom for students as well as for faculty members and that policies and procedures are in place, and have been in place for decades,  for students who believe their rights to academic freedom have been violated.  “Students are entitled to an atmosphere conducive to learning and to even-handed treatment in all aspects of the teacher-student relationship. … Evaluation of students and the award of credit must be based on academic performance professionally judged and not on matters irrelevant to that performance, whether personality, race, religion, degree of political activism, or personal beliefs” (HSU Faculty Handbook, Appendix U, p. 3).

Discussion:

An amendment to the fifth resolved clause was proposed (Cheyne), changing the 

following:
RESOLVED:
That while the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University supports academic freedom for students, it is opposed to Senate Bill No. 5 (“Student Bill of Rights”),  because policies and procedures that protect student rights are already in place at Humboldt State University and the California State University System; and be it further
The amendment was accepted as friendly.

· The only reason stated for opposing the Bill is that policies and procedures already exist.  Are there other reasons for opposing it and do we want to state them?  

· A decision was made not to include any language that might be divisive or derogatory to the Bill, and to emphasize the existence of long-established policies and procedures.  Additional reasons for opposing the Bill may be added if the Senate desires.

· The reasons for opposing the Bill are more than what is stated, and it doesn’t have to be derogatory in order to point out where in the legislation there are undesirable consequences.  We should say precisely why we’re opposed to the Bill.

· The Chair took a straw vote asking how many senators support the concept of adding another resolve presenting language that states the specific problems with the legislation.  Eighteen senators voted in support of additional language.  Senator Kornreich was asked to draft an additional resolve.
· An amendment to add CSSA to the last resolve was suggested (Platin).  The amendment was accepted as friendly.
· Another issue for students, in addition to the legal mandate, is having the ability to openly discuss in their classrooms issues that may be deemed politically incorrect by the instructor.  The grievance process doesn’t allow or account for this.  Is this something that should be separated out and addressed, and put into either the student handbook or syllabi that would address the students’ rights in regards to discussions and tolerance of diverse ideas.  
· Concern was expressed that the resolution needs to be passed today and sent down to the Statewide Senate, because of their timeline and need to gather support for testimony at the legislature.

· It was recommended that the two issues be separated.  Perhaps Student Affairs could craft a “Student Bill of Rights” regarding classroom/academic expression.

· It is important to increase students’ level of awareness of what their recourse is, and it was suggested that the Student Affairs Committee take up this issue.  

· The Chair read selected text from Appendix U: 


Membership in the academic community imposes on students, faculty members, 
administrators, and trustees an obligation to respect the dignity of others, to


acknowledge their right to express differing opinions, and to foster and defend 
intellectual honesty, freedom of inquiry and instruction, and free expression on


and off the campus. The expression of dissent and the attempt to produce change, 
therefore, may not be carried out in ways which injure individuals or damage


institutional facilities or disrupt the classes of one's teachers or colleagues. Speakers on 
campus must not only be protected from violence, but also be given an


opportunity to be heard. Those who seek to call attention to grievances must not do so in 
ways that significantly impede the functions of the institution.

· It was noted that language exists in various documents; but it is a matter of whether or not faculty, staff, students, and administrators are familiar with it.  It seems appropriate that Student Affairs should consider this matter.
· The most objectionable language of SB5 is the repeated reference to faculty indoctrination of students.  Some students may perceive an experience to be indoctrination when that is not the intention.  There needs to be something in place to help facilitate conversations when they occur.  But the language in this Bill is highly problematic.
· It would be helpful for the student grievance process to address the issue of how professors manage some of the students in the classroom.  Sometimes it is hard to speak up in class because of pervasive viewpoints that have been shared, for example, it’s hard to speak up if you are a Republican on this campus.  Often professors are trying to play the devil’s advocate and challenge assumptions, but this may make certain students uncomfortable and unwilling to speak up. 
· It’s hard to know where to draw the line and still maintain reasonable discourse in the classroom and encourage different perspectives to be shared.  This Bill seems to be a ploy to get non-scholarly things into the scholarly enterprise.
· A new resolve clause was proposed:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University further opposes Senate Bill No. 5 because the legislation limits rather than encourages open discourse in the educational environment by requiring faculty to ensure their courses do not create certain undesirable, but entirely subjective, student experiences.

· The statement is tries to capture the essence without reverting to the specific language of indoctrination.  Part of the problem with the Bill is that it requires faculty to do something which is basically impossible, which is ensure that their course content won’t upset any student.  You can’t have a real intellectual engagement where no one is challenged.  
· There was disagreement with the language proposed.  We oppose the language and the ideas in the Bill as they are actually violations of academic freedom.  It was suggested that more direct language be used, i.e., “we oppose the language and the ideas”.

· Additional language was suggested … “because it disrespects the professionalism of faculty and the maturity and intellectual curiosity of our students”.  

M/S (Meigs/Paynton) to amend the resolution by adding the following resolved clause:

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University further opposes 

Senate Bill No. 5 because it disrespects the professionalism of faculty and the
maturity and the intellectual curiosity of our students; and be it further

· It was suggested that both clauses be added.  It was suggested that the two clauses be combined into one:
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University further opposes 

Senate Bill No. 5 because the legislation limits rather than encourages open discourse

in the educational environment and disrespects the professionalism of faculty and the

maturity and the intellectual curiosity of our students; and be it further

· It was suggested that it be inserted as the sixth resolve.
Voting on the amendment occurred and PASSED unanimously.
Voting on the main motion occurred and PASSED unanimously.  The approved resolution reads:
Resolution on HSU Support for Academic Freedom for Students

#10-04/05-EX – March 8, 2005

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University reaffirms the principles of academic freedom, as they apply to students, that are articulated in the HSU Faculty Handbook, Appendix P “Academic Tenure and Freedom” and Appendix U “Statement of Professional Responsibility”; and be it further    

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University reaffirms the principles of academic freedom, as they apply to students, that are articulated in the American Association of University Professors’ Policy Documents & Reports, 9th ed. (2001); and be it further

RESOLVED:  That there exists a Student Grievance Process administered through the Office of Student Affairs, for students who believe their rights to academic freedom have been violated; and be it further

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University has reviewed its policies on academic freedom and find that they provide support for student learning in “a class and university environment that fosters civil discourse, respect, open inquiry and freedom of expression”; and be it further

RESOLVED:
That while the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University supports academic freedom for students, it is opposed to Senate Bill No. 5 (“Student Bill of Rights”) because policies and procedures that protect student rights are already in place at Humboldt State University and the California State University System; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University further opposes 

Senate Bill No. 5 because the legislation limits rather than encourages open discourse

in the educational environment and disrespects the professionalism of faculty and the

maturity and the intellectual curiosity of our students; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University send this resolution to the CSU Statewide Senate, all CSU Campus Senate Chairs, the CSU Board of Trustees, the Chancellor’s Office, the California State Student Association, the HSU Associated Students, and area legislators, Assemblywoman Patty Berg and State Senator Wesley Chesbro.

RATIONALE:   The Academic Senate of Humboldt State University appreciates this opportunity to remind all constituents that it endorses the importance of academic freedom for students as well as for faculty members and that policies and procedures are in place, and have been in place for decades,  for students who believe their rights to academic freedom have been violated.  “Students are entitled to an atmosphere conducive to learning and to even-handed treatment in all aspects of the teacher-student relationship. … Evaluation of students and the award of credit must be based on academic performance professionally judged and not on matters irrelevant to that performance, whether personality, race, religion, degree of political activism, or personal beliefs” (HSU Faculty Handbook, Appendix U, p. 3).

M/S/U (MacConnie/Cheyne) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.
6.
Election of Senate Officers Process – Discussion

A handout with background information was distributed by General Faculty President Lou Ann Wieand.  The discussion is brought forth to the Senate from the GFA officers and bylaws committee that is in the process of reviewing the Senate’s bylaws.  Questions have been forwarded to the committee regarding the process of electing Senate officers, and the current bylaws do not provide information on the process except to state the “The officers shall be elected at the first meeting by the reconstituted Academic Senate.”  

Some of the questions that have been raised include: Are those who are interested in running for a position informed well enough ahead of time of nominations? Is the Senate Executive Committee perceived as “running the show”? Do all members of the Senate, including new Senators, have time to consider who else they might like to nominate from the floor?  

The traditional process has been to seat new Senate members, then call for nominations from the floor and begin the election process.  
The GFA Bylaws Committee is suggesting that a call for nominations be announced several weeks before the election.  The Senate Executive Committee has suggested that nominations be done from the floor after the new Senate is seated, immediately followed by the election.  The discussion is being brought to the Senate to see if there are other options, and if a clear process can be established.

Discussion:

· The Senate has discussed these issues before (1999/2000?); it would be helpful to look at that discussion.  At that time there was a perception of the election being ‘fait accompli’ with candidates selected by the Senate Executive Committee.
· The previous dialogue may not have come to the Senate, it may have only been discussed at the Senate Executive Committee.  A procedure was agreed upon that would help people be aware much earlier that elections were coming up and nominations were open for all offices.  A handout was developed that described the offices, duties, etc.  It also indicated that nominations could be made from the floor.  It doesn’t seem to have worked, as the perception still exists that the election is a ‘fait accompli’.

· The reason for current process of having the Senate Executive Committee nominate individuals was because of the lack of individuals who were willing to step forward for the positions.  The Senate Executive Committee sought to ensure that there was at least one person who was willing to run for election, with other nominations being made from the floor.  The unfortunate consequence has been that selection of officers is made in advance and is a “done deal.”  It would be good to address this and put it to rest.  

· Last year announcements of the election and call for nominations began a couple of Senate meetings prior to the last meeting.  However, new senators would not be included in this process and so are unable to self-nominate and/or nominate another individual.  We need to make sure that newly elected senators get the information, via a handout.
· There is no ballot for the election.  There is a call for nominations from the floor for the Chair.  After the election of the Chair, there is a call for nominations for Vice Chair, etc.  There is always the opportunity to run and there have been contested elections in the past.

· While it may not be the Senate Executive Committee’s intention to pre-determine the election, the perception does exist that this is what happens.  It is possible to change the Bylaws so that new senators would be elected earlier?  Then they would have more time to participate in the nomination process.  It was also suggested that the Chair of the Senate be elected by the General Faculty, rather than just the members of the Senate.

· Rarely are the positions contested.  If two candidates were required for each position, it would alleviate the perception of pre-determined elections.

· The Statewide Senate conducts nominations by secret ballot, so you can self-nominate or nominate someone else.  There is a dampening effect by going through the nominations very quickly and orally.  A secret nomination process might encourage more people to participate.

· It’s asking a lot of new senators to vote at their first meeting, for people they might not even know.  It would be useful to stagger the seating of new senators and the election of senate officers.  New senators could be seated in January and officers elected at the end of the spring term.  It would allow new members to have a better understanding of what officer do, and a chance to get to know the potential candidates.

· Moving the election of the senators to January has been proposed before.  It’s a plausible idea.  Having the General Faculty vote on the leadership of the senate is hard to accept, the senate should elect its own leadership.
· Seating new senators at the beginning of January is an excellent ideas.  Sometimes new senators are not able to attend the last meeting of spring semester because of schedule conflicts.  It would also be very helpful to have an orientation for new senators.

· An additional advantage would be to elect the senate officers earlier in the semester as well, even though they wouldn’t take office until the following year.  That way they could arrange their schedules for the following fall semester.

Senator Cheyne raised a point of order, noting the Chair was overly exerting his opinions.  Chair Fulgham declared the point well taken.
· Electing senators early could be helpful in providing some orientation and training beyond Senate meetings.

· Term limits should be established in the Bylaws.
· Several ideas have been suggested for the Bylaws Committee to consider, including mentoring new senate members, and developing policies and procedures for getting information on elections out to senate members.  These procedures should be standardized and clearly stated.  It was suggested that the Senate ask the Bylaws Committee to consider these ideas and return with recommendations.

M/S/U (Cheyne/Knox) to suspend the rule that no item of new business can be taken up after 5:30 p.m., and proceed with the final agenda item. 
7.
Audio Tapes of Senate Meetings – Discussion

Senator Cheyne introduced the discussion item.  During a Senate meeting last fall comments that were perceived to be controversial were made and a verbatim transcript of the portion of the meeting when those comments were made was requested.  There is no precedent for providing verbatim transcripts of senate meetings or portions of senate meetings.  The request led to a discussion in the Senate Executive Committee regarding the purpose of the audio tapes.  It is not clear at what point in time the senate meetings began to be recorded and whether or not there was any discussion as to the purpose of recording the minutes.  It is generally believed that the tapes were intended to serve as an aid to the recorder of the minutes, to help prepare the minutes.  The practice has been to record over the tapes after the minutes are approved.  No transcript was provided and it was decided to bring the discussion to the Senate.
· It was noted that we don’t have an official tape recording, therefore we cannot generate an official transcript.
· We need to add language the Senate’s Bylaws to clarify the purpose of the senate tapes.

· The senate tapes should not become verbatim transcribed documents.  The minutes capture the essence of the meeting.  If we go to a system of official tape recording, it might make everyone phrase all comments very carefully, because of concern of having their comments come back to them.  That is not what the tapes are for and this would make things very uncomfortable.  We’re not hear to make speeches to be quoted.
· In a trial situation when tapes are used for testimony, statements are made before the taping to the effect that the witness was informed that a tape was going to be made and that it would be transcribed verbatim.  In effect they were warned in advance.  If the Senate goes in that direction, we would need to begin every senate meeting with a disclaimer.  When transcripts for legal testimony are completed, the person making the statement is given the opportunity to read the transcript and to challenge it or provide additional commentary to clarify what they said.  Agree that it’s more appropriate to use the tapes for the creation of the minutes only, and continue to record over them.

· The tapes should not be used to “spread the word” about something that was perhaps said in the heat of the moment.  However, concern was expressed about the transparency of this body.  The Senate is supposed to be representative of the faculty at large.  The meetings are open, but many general faculty cannot attend.  In our minutes we don’t identify who says what and we don’t release the tapes.  How are general faculty supposed to know who to vote for when electing senators, if they can’t know by reading the minutes who said what?  It is important for this body to be as transparent as possible.  The tapes should continued to be used for the minutes only and recorded over; but the minutes should reflect who said what.

· The question of why the meetings are taped needs to be answered.  As soon as the meetings are taped, since the meetings are public, the tape is a public document.  There need to be rules about what to do with the tapes.  A request for a copy cannot be denied.
· There have been occasions in the past when individuals have listened to portions of the tape in the Senate Office.
· We need to come up with a policy and bring it back to the senate.  
· The Statewide Senate meetings are videotaped and audiotaped.  Since the meetings are public, the tapes are considered to be public documents.  The tapes are archived for three years, though this practice was not recommended for HSU.  There have been no requests for the tapes in the recent past.  
· We need to ask legal counsel before proceeding.
M/S (Kornreich/Cheyne) to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 5:55 p.m.






